
Wittersham Annual Parish Meeting, 20th April 2017

Report by Wittersham Parish Council Chairman
These notes and the report at the meeting are for the last financial year, April 2016 - March 2017.
Introduce Councillors
· Sue Mash (decades!), Paul Venning and myself (since 2011), George Parkin, our Vice Chairman, and David Green (since 2015).
· Alan Lloyd-Smith and Colin Sykes were co-opted in January this year after John Rivers & Nigel Thom resigned from the council in October 2016.  

· Grateful to them all, it’s an unpaid and voluntary service for the community, involving far more time and problems than any of us would have dreamed before we embarked on it.
Cemetery and Churchyard
· Proposed extension to Cemetery is underway, following a kind gift of land from the Mallet family.  Major project once land is conveyed.

· Burial Fees increased by approximately 10%, as previously too low.
· Notice Board erected for the Cemetery Rules and Regulations.

· Maintenance work in the churchyard, e.g. often wall problems.
Caretaker Project and Open Spaces
· 4-village cluster continues into its sixth year.

· KCC & ABC payments remain fixed, but costs are kept in line.

· Alf Mather continues to do an excellent job as our Caretaker, appreciated in all the locations.

· 5-year old van purchased in March to replace original, 12 years.

· Triangle is looking good after great work by Lexie Datta and her gardeners, excellent improvement in the centre of the village.

· War Memorial garden planted up by the WI as part of their centenary celebrations, now a very smart memorial (and listed)

· Three more pieces of adult outdoor fitness equipment installed on Coronation Field

· Agreed to replace the kissing gate into Coronation Field in the next (i.e. current) financial year.

· Clerk obtained the necessary permissions from KCC & ABC for Miriam Lewis to go ahead on behalf of Mavis King to provide agreed signage on the Village Green. 

· Agreed to purchase a new notice board by the Village Hall (in this financial year).  Glass in the old one was vandalised twice.
· The notice board on The Green was renovated by the Caretaker,  then glass was broken twice.  Still awaiting replacement.
Finance
· Precept of £24,035 agreed for 2017/18 (£45.40 per Band D, 2.8% of overall Council Tax, or £1 in every £35, and no central government grants to a parish Council).

· Council spending remains within available funds, with reserves available towards the cemetery project and other necessities.

· David Chesson continues as Internal Auditor.  Grateful to him for his service in a necessary but unsung voluntary role.

· Caretaker enrolled in mandatory Workplace Pension scheme
Subscriptions and Donations
· KALC

· Action with Communities in Rural Kent (Paul Venning is Trustee)

· Kent Men of the Trees 

· Kent County Playing Fields Association
· Donations made to:- Victim Support, Royal British Legion Poppy Appeal and Kent Surrey Sussex Air Ambulance.
· Installation & first 18 months rental for wifi in the Village Hall.
Highways
· Meetings held between the Clerk, Caretaker & Highways Steward, and other meetings with Nicholas Hurst.

· Meeting held between KCC's Drainage Team, Chairman & Clerk; outcomes and a meeting with local specialist still awaited.

· Footway on the Swan corner resurfaced.
Training, Forums and Conferences
· Chairman attended KCC/Districts Leaders Forum on possible future for local government in Kent.

· Chairman attended KCC Highways Forum, ABC Rural Conference, KCC Tenterden Forum.
· Chairman attended KALC conferences on Finance, Planning, and Communications & Social Media. 
· Cllr Parkin attended Councillors Conference.

· Clerk attended the annual Clerks Conference, and a training session on Burial Law & Management.
Guides and Policies agreed during the year
· Notes for Guidance at Parish Council Meetings

· Interaction with residents and the public (which includes complaints)

· Responsibilities of different councils (KCC/ABC/WPC) – for the website

· Publications Scheme using the Information Commissioner’s template.

· Communications & Media Policy

· Policy & Procedure for Co-opting Councillors to fill vacancies

· Expenses policy (travel expenses only available to councillors when attending approved courses/events and if claimed).
· Agreed to record future Parish Council Meetings.
· Review of Standing Orders/Financial Regulations underway and nearly complete.
Planning Applications
· Agreed to a suggestion by Mrs Lewis that the PC’s comments should be added to its support/object responses to ABC.

· Asked ABC to ensure the Clerk would be consulted before consenting an application the PC had objected.  ABC said it was already their policy, but had not been followed properly!

· 28 Planning Applications considered.  23 supported, 5 objected.  ABC granted 2 that we objected to & refused 2 we supported.  4 were withdrawn after PC decision & 2 not yet decided by ABC.

· 1 application strongly backed by residents gained consent at a Planning Committee, against the officer’s recommendation to refuse, thanks to David Green’s advocacy of it at the meeting.   

· 1 Appeal commented on.
· 1 Tree Application commented on.
External proposals and surveys considered/completed
· Highways & Transportation Survey: completed by the Clerk
· ABC’s Community Infrastructure Levy Preliminary Draft Charging Schedule: considered & responded to.

· Ashford Homelessness Review & Draft Strategy Consultation: completed by Cllr Parkin
· ABC's Electoral Review of Ashford: discussed, no effect on WPC.

· KFRS – Fire Hydrants – Meeting at Maidstone Fire Station for Chairman & Clerk – Agreed Caretaker will check & monitor Fire Hydrants in the village on a regular basis, once details handed over.  No further progress yet.
List of Future Tasks being pursued
· Meeting held with Simon Cole, ABC Planning Dept, to discuss effect of draft Local Plan on Wittersham housing/population.

· Delivery of proposals in VOICES Community-Led Plan being pursued by individual councillors working with VOICES Reps on each segment of the Plan.

· Project to secure registration by the Land Registry of any unregistered PC land holdings, once cemetery land conveyed.

· Proposed 'Branding' of PC assets to support residents’ awareness of the provision and its provenance.

· Churchyard wall repairs - ongoing/worsening.  Work soon.

· Project to install a portable Speed Indicator Device to bear down on speeding and support a volunteer speed-watch group.

· Possible Surface Water Drainage project with KCC - awaiting further meetings and responses from KCC.

· Information & Policy files for all Councillors.

· Painting the Village Sign/Pole - during summer.

· Contact List & FAQs for website - being fine-tuned.

· International Dark Sky Community - awaiting Ashford BC.
Other activities
Extra-Ordinary meeting in June 2016 to consider improving Public Sessions.  Two proposals from Miriam Lewis agreed: preference to questions raised in advance, and a summary of the Public Session to be included after the end of the formal council minutes.
Extra-Ordinary meeting in August 2016 to consider ABC's Local Plan to 2030 and a response was agreed and submitted.
Agreed to participate in the KCC Volunteer Support Warden Scheme.  A candidate has been identified and interviewed.  Decision awaited from KCC (five candidates so far across Kent).
Cllr Green organised a highly successful village clean-up in March.
KALC Ashford Branch meetings attended for information-gathering, networking, and guiding KALC and ABC policies. 
The Swan (Oxney Gourmet Pie & Burger Bar) registered by ABC as an Asset of Community Value: proposed by CAMRA and supported by WPC.
Sports Club.  PC’s involvement sought by residents when Social Club section became controversial.  Existing/relevant PC’s aims and policies re-emphasised in an agreed written statement.  Village residents can elect a new Committee to set the forward direction for the Club at Sports Club AGM on 2nd May.  ALL residents over the age of 16 are eligible to vote. 
The sign on the old fountain by the Village Hall notice board was found and replaced, and the ground in front tidied up.
Local Needs Houses x 4, behind Jubilee Field.  Construction just started, following earlier consultation between ABC and PC.
Purple crocuses given by the Rotary Club of Tenterden as a thank you for supporting their World End Polio Campaign have been planted below the notice boards.

PC kept informed on progress by ABC to enforce a planning condition on land near Budds Lane - now supported by a High Court injunction obtained by ABC, further planning enforcement to follow.
And finally …..
A list of people to thank for their help during the year:

· Alf Mather, our caretaker,

· Phil Willcocks, Tree Warden, and Dave Fletcher,

· Lexie datta and her team for their work on the triangle,

· VOICES members now starting work with Councillors on how points from the CL-Plan might be delivered,

· David Chesson for being our internal auditor,

· Tony Bullock, who continues to provide helpful advice to Highways on where their attention would be appreciated,

· Paul Stern for rectifying the flooding in the gateway of PROW AT82,

· All my colleagues who put in far more time and efforts than you would expect in what sometimes seems the thankless task of being councillors,

· and most of all, as my colleagues will realise, Yvonne, our Clerk, who keeps a diligent grip on council business, day-in, day-out, far beyond her contracted & paid hours.
I am most grateful to them all, including any I inadvertently omitted. 
Jeremy Smith

Chairman
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